CHESWARDINE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Remote Ordinary Parish Council Meeting held on 16th February 2021 held via Zoom



Chairman: 

Cllr P Taylor

Councillors:

Cllr P Stanton; Cllr A Thomson; Cllr J Hodder; Cllr D Faulkner

Unitary Cllr:

Cllr R Gittins

Clerk


Mrs M Joyce






1
Chairman’s welcome, announcements, apologies & public participation 
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The Chairman opened the Meeting at 7:30pm.  No members of the public attended the Meeting. Cllr R Gittins was in attendance.

2
To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation Requests in accordance with the Code of Conduct

No declarations or requests were received. Cllr Thomson reminded the Council that he is an allotment holder in relation to the item relating to the renewal of the allotment tenancy agreement. 



3
Approval of the Minutes : To approve/sign the Minutes of the Meeting held on  19th January 2021
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the last Meeting.  Cllr Hodder proposed them to be a true and acrurate record of the Meeting, seconded by Cllr Faulkner. All agreed. Resolved. 


4
Matters arising/action taken from the Minutes not otherwise included on the agenda

No matters were raised.


5
Reports: 

a)
Unitary Cllr’s report

Cllr Gittins gave a report on the Government’s intended changes relating to how Councils work with local NHS boards/groups.  The local NHS debt stands at c£150m. 

b) Councillors’ reports: 
Cllr Taylor confirmed that he has looked for additional defibrillator sites.  To be covered under following item.

6
Housekeeping
-
Clerk’s confirmation of return of information to Valuation Office & Annual Charity return; 

The Clerk confirmed that she has returned information to the Valuation Office regarding ownership of the recreation field.  The proper Title for this land has not been fully completed yet and is still in progress with the Solicitor/Land Registry.  It may be necessary to check the legal status/requirements when completing the form next year.

-
Allotments – Tenancy agreement for discussion/review
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The original agreement between the Parish Council and Parochial Church Council expired after 3 years and should have been reviewed annually thereafter.  The Clerk has raised this with the PCC.  It is understood that here may be some outstanding issues regarding replacement of rabbit proof fencing to be resolved before a new agreement can be finalised.  Councillors queried the need for the Parish Council to be the ‘middle man’ in the tenancy.  The Clerk confirmed that this is quite a usual arrangement and not out of the ordinary. The Clerk was asked to write to the Allotment Society and the PCC to seek confirmation that both parties still require the Parish Council to be involved in the process if there is an intention to renew the agreement as proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Hodder.  All agreed.  Resolved (Cllr Thomson did not participate in this discussion.)

7
Parish Matters 

a)
To acknowledge & receive written reports from Reps:

-
Cheswardine School 

Councillors acknowledged receipt of Cllr Stanton’s report which confirmed that the School reopened on 29th January for key worker and vulnerable children after closing due to a positive Covid-19 test.  The School has been providing 3-5 hours online teaching per day.  School returns on 22nd February online and in person from 8th March with DFE confirmation and risk assessments.
b)
Parish Hall

An written report was provided by Cllr Stanton which stated that the Hall has taken legal advice on the shop relocating into the committee room which will be extended subject to planning approval. The lease now requires trustee approval and agreement with the Shop.
The new conservatory windows have been agreed and ordered.
Planning the Installation of a new deck outside the conservatory at the rear of the hall and the erection of a new fence between the hall and the bowling green is nearing finalisation and approval.
The PH remains closed except for its use by the Community Shop in the Back Room.
-
To enable Cllrs to discuss CCTV provision

Cllr Taylor circulated a suggested scheme for a new CCTV system for the Hall with additional camera coverage.  Councillors were content with the scheme.  Cllr Taylor will now proceed to obtaining quotes for future consideration.  
-
To enable Cllrs Planning permission and lease for new Community Shop 
Cllr Taylor updated Councillor on plans for the shop to permanently relocate to the Hall, a move which will require a small extension subject to Planning Permission.  The Parish Council is a custodian Trustees of the Hall and it has been suggested that it could apply for the permission.  Cllr Taylor proposed applying for the permission following an instruction from the Hall Committee, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed with one abstention. Resolved. The building costs will be met by the Shop.  Cllr Taylor suggested the Parish Council could use a Local Government specialist Solicitor to act on its behalf and for the Parish Hall. Councillors were content with this suggestion.  The Shop will meet the legal fees. The Solicitor will draw up the 6 year lease which the Parish Council will be required to sign as Custodian Trustee.  
c)
Street lighting – to enable Cllrs to raise any concerns/action needed
Councillors reconsidered a suggestion for an additional street light for Church Lane however concluded there was little requirement for it.  

d)
Defibrillators – to enable Cllrs to consider proposed locations for additional equipment 
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Cllr Taylor reported that he has reviewed locations for extra defibrillators in Ellerton and Goldstone.  The owners of Ellerton Lodge expressed initial willingness for a unit to be located on their property.  The Pairsh Council would need to sppply a gate for access.  To take forward.  Cllr Faulkner will approach the Wharf Tavern regarding supplying a defibrillator for this location.

Location reference signs for the existing defibrillators have been ordered. Larger signs giving more details ie contact details to follow. 
e)
Playing fields – To receive summary document & quotes for adult gym equipment: to receive/consider; 
Cllr Thomson gave a précis of the quotes he has received for adult gym equipment.  Having compared all costs and detaisl it was agreed that the local supplier came out best.  Cllr Taylor suggested that before the financial commitment is made the residents should be asked for their views. A leaflet drop was proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed.  Resolved. Action: Cllr Thomson to put together a flier and details to be put onto the website (Clerk) and an email address for replies given. 
Cllr Taylor reported that contracts have yet to be exchanged. 
f)
Playground –to receive quotes for a replacement bin
Cllr Hodder reported that a replacement bin would cost £179.50 + VAT (£215) for a replacement bin for the childrens’ playground.  Cllr Hodder proposed making the purchase, seconded by Cllr Taylor, all agreed. Resolved.  Action: Clerk to order.
g)
Playing field rubbish collection/Grounds maintenance contract
A volunteer has come forward to empty the bins on the playing field and by Copelea for an annual fee of £225 inc expenses (ie gloves, bags etc).  Cllr Stanton proposed accepting the terms, seconded by Cllr Hodder. All agreed. Resolved. Cllr Taylor will now approach the existing grounds maintenance contractor (who, it was acknowledged, has done an excellent job) and another contractor for quotes for the 2021-22 season. To take forward. 

8
Highways/Environmental Health matters

a)
Highways – to enable Councillors to raise any local concerns inc Westfields gate
Councillors reported that the splay has been increased by hedge cutting works. Complaints from residents were noted regarding the debris left behind. Clerk to contact the resident to thank for clearing up the debris and to explain the reasoning behind the decision to cut back the hedge ie to protect life and reduce risk of injury. Cllr Gittins will request ‘playground’ warning signs to be installed.  Cllr Taylor will make contact with the contractor regarding the debris left.  Councillors expressed contentment that the sight lines are now vastly improved despite reservations about the workmanship of the job.  Cllr Taylor to design a sign for the inside of the gate to warn of dangers when exiting the field.  

It was reported that the playground hedge has not been cut on the inside. Two volunteers have made offers to cut this free of charge. Councillors to contact.  

b)
To receive a proposal for the PC to fund a local bus service to Market Drayton for elderly/disabled:  Following further clarification sought from the NALC Solicitor the Parish Council does seem to be able to provide a bus service.  The cost would be c£1900 for 3 months. Cllr Stanton proposes a £4 return journey fee. The route would be Soudley, Cheswardine & Chipnall return to Market Drayton.  Cllr Taylor recommended asking the community for their views before a financial commitment is made via the flier being distributed regarding adult gym equipment.  To also go onto the website for responses. 

c)
Roadworks:WHEATSHEAF INN JUNCTION TO HIGH STREET CHESWARDINE, SOUDLEY
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Works to orrect a section 81 defect to renew a gas box within the carriageway 06/04/2021 – 08/04/2021; 

Marsh Lane will be closed on the 04/05/202 Severn Trent works; 
Noted. 

d)
Parking concerns: Bishops Wood – to enable Cllrs to discuss
Cllr Faulkner reported that the parking provision is to be withdrawn. No parking signs have appeared  from the Forestry Commission.  He will take this forward and report back.   

9
Finance

a)
Cash book, bank reconciliation and budget analysis for information

Circulated prior to meeting via email. Councillors confirmed receipt.  Cllr Taylor confirmed that the bank reconciliation tallies with the bank statements (also circulated). No queries were raised. 

b)
Invoices/payments for approval to inc those received post agenda publication

Councillors noted copies of invoices proposed for payment circulated via email.  Cllr Taylor proposed all for payment (inc salary), seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. Resolved.
	Date
	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque No.
	Power of expenditure

	30/12/20
	Employee
	Salary
	£326.42
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/02/21
	HMRC
	PAYE  
	£85.90
	101253
	LGA 1972 s112

	30/01/21
	PG Skips
	Bin hire
	£24.55
	101254
	Litter Act 1983 s5

	
	
	
	
	
	

	15/02/21
	Employee
	Expenses to include dog waste signage
	£tbc
	101256
	LGA 1972 s111/2

	21/02/21
	Plusnet
	Broadband
	£28.20
	dd
	LGA 1972 s111


10
Correspondence
To confirm receipt of correspondence circulated by email to inc SALC/NALC bulletins; HS2 Phase 2A consultation; Call for over 70s to have COVID jab; Highways Winter Maintenance update; Police Crime Commissioner newsletter; 
The Clerk will include details of free PPE for unpaid carers onto the website. 


11
Planning
a
Applications

21/00331/VAR  (validated: 08/02/2021)
Address:  Holiday Lets, Goldstone Stud Farm, Goldstone, Cheswardine, Market Drayton, TF9 2LP
Proposal:  Removal of Condition No 16 and 18 attached to planning permission 12/05279/FUL dated 02/01/2013
Councillors considered the proposals and raised no objections. 

21/00549/OHL  (validated: 03/02/2021)
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Address:  Street Record, High Street, Cheswardine, Shropshire
Proposal:  Replacement of existing pole and attach new stay support. Install new pole and stay on pavement outside 3 Glebe Close. Install new pole and stay on payment near bus stop outside 20 Glebe Close. Replace existing openwire conductor with aerial bunched conductor between pole 3475 and 3476
Application noted. 

b
Determinations 







20/05200/FUL  (validated: 14/12/2020)
Address:  The Hollies, Soudley, Market Drayton, Shropshire, TF9 2SB
Proposal:  Erection of first floor side extension and internal alterations
Decision:  Grant Permission

12
 Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the 
grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information

a)
To enable Councillors to consider an alleged planning enforcement matter

Councillors reviewed the previously reported possible alleged breach of planning and agreed not to take the matter forward to Shropshire Council as proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed. Resolved. 

13
Items for March’s Meeting Agenda

Review of remote meeting protocol; Elections; Strategic Objectives. 
There being for further business for consideration the Chairman declared the Meeting closed at 9:07pm. 
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